Dear Sir/ Madam 
 

My name is Wayne Mizzi.  I was born in Camperdown NSW on the 18th September 1973 to Maltese migrant parents Carmelo and Mary Mizzi who were residing in Sydenham NSW at the time.
 

As a child I enjoyed dual Australian/Maltese citizenship, the former by birth and the latter by descent.  In August 1980, my parents decided to return to Malta and naturally brought me back with them.  I was 7 years old at the time.
 

Under Maltese citizenship law, I had to decide between retaining my Australian or Maltese citizenship between the ages of 18 and 19.  Prior to the amendments of 10th February 2000, it was not possible for me to retain both citizenships in adulthood.
 

I was required by the Maltese Authorities to present documentary evidence that I had formally renounced my Australian citizenship under Australian law using Section 18 of the Australian citizenship Act 1948, in order to keep my Maltese citizenship beyond my 19th birthday.
 

There were various reasons why I opted to retain my Maltese citizenship.  Amongst the most important were access to free education, subsidized housing, free hospital care, the ability to purchase property and most improtantly - the chance to enroll in the Armed Forces of Malta.
 

I felt very uncomfortable and unhappy to have to renounce my Australian citizenship but circumstances prevailing at the time left me no other option.  I strongly feel it is very unfair to deprive someone of his natural birth right especially if he is forced  to make 
such an important decision.  Having spent a very happy childhood in my country of birth, I still feel Australian to this day,despite not having Australian citizenship.
 

I am in constant contact with Australia since my brother Daniel lives in St.Claire NSW.  My two aunts have also resided in St.Peter's and St.Claire's NSW for over 35 years.  I last visited Australia in 2002 having visited again in 1991.
 

The Australian Citizenship Act 1948 contains a provision whereby those who lost their Australian citizenship under the now repealed Section 17, may resume their lost citizenship, as long as they are able to state an intention to return to Australia to live within three years.
 

I feel it is inequitable to deny those who lost their Australian citizenship under Section 18 the same resumption right, when the 2002 repeal of Section 17 signals that Australia as a country now accepts dual citizenship as sound policy for the 21st century.
 

Not only should the current resumption provision apply to Section 18 victims such as myself, but it should be broadened  so that former Australians overseas are not required to make a declaration that they intend to return to Australia to live within three years.  It is submitted that living in Australia should not be one of the tests of wothiness to resume Australian citizenship.  Overseas Australians make valuable contributions in a multitude of ways to Australia.
 

Many Section 17 victims acquired other citizenships before 4th April 2002 because they felt compelled to do so at the time for financial or practical reasons affecting life in their country of residence.  Australian born Maltese are being discriminated aginst under Australian law simply because Maltese law at the time required a Section 18 renunciation when the citizenship laws of other countries did not.
 

I note that Australian law changed with effect from 1st July 2002 to allow people who renounced their Australian citizenship in order to retain another citizenship to apply to resume their Australian citizenship up to the age of 25 years.  However, this provision does not assist me because I was over the age of 25 on 1st July 2002.
 

It is my intention to start a new life in my country of birth together with my wife and son.  I would like to give them the chance to reap the benefits  of such a diverse and welcoming country.  This chance was unfortunately and unintentionally denied to me by my parents.
 

Regardless of the fact that I am not formally an Australian citizen, I consider myself to be an integral part of Australia's now significant diaspora.  Many thanks for the opportunity to contribute to the work of your Committee in this inquiry.
 

 

Yours faithfully
 

Wayne Mizzi
MALTA  
 

